
  

July / August  

 

 

Dear friends in Christ: 

It never rains, lest it pours. That cliché seemed to take on new meaning when I returned 

home the weekend of the LWML district convention. There was a puddle of water on 

the floor of my garage–and water dripping from the garage roof. Thankfully, it was only 

in the garage, but still an annoyance, as the roof was replaced only three years ago. 

Life in this world is filled with the unexpected: leaky roofs, plugged toilets, broken-

down cars happen all the time. A day may almost seem like a fantasy if some trouble-

some event didn't come our way. For the most part, we take these things in stride. We 

just have to live with them, because there isn't anything we can do to stop them. 

But there are also those unexpected events which are much harder to handle. Out of the 

blue, we get a phone call to say that someone close to us is in the hospital, and the doc-

tors don’t know what is happening. We are startled to hear that there has been a tragic 

death in the family, or that a dear one has just been diagnosed with cancer or Parkinsons 

or whatever. We hear about an unexpected family breakup, or of a child who is lost or 

in trouble with the law. How do we deal with all these things? These things aren't just 

inconvenient--they are life-changing events which can affect us for as long as we live. 

In the midst of this difficult, changing, uncertain world there is one thing that we can be 

sure of - and that is the goodness of our God, the God of hope, love, faithfulness and 

salvation. One of the verses I really like to think about in difficult times is written in the 

book of Lamentations 3:22-23. (Actually, you should read the whole book, but especial-

ly 3:22-33). Here Jeremiah cries out in anguish as he sees the pain and destruction that 

sin brings into the lives of God's people. But he also has hope in the grace and mercy of 

God. That is why he can say: “The steadfast love of the LORD never ceases; his mer-

cies never come to an end; they are new every morning; great is your faithful-

ness.” (Lamentations 3:22–23, ESV)  

Jeremiah knew something we all need to remember: being a Christian does not mean 

that bad things will not happen. But it does mean that we are not consumed by them. 

Maybe we don't know what is going to happen from day to day. We do know that in this 

world, so stained and ruined by sin (and that includes our sin), we have trouble and 

problems and worries. But as Jesus Himself says: “In the world you will have tribula-

tion. But take heart; I have overcome the world.” (John 16:33, ESV)  

In the midst of the unexpected, we know that God is still with us. He will see us 

through. One of the songs the children sing says: “When things are bad, He's there with 

you; when things are sad He will see you through.” And God is faithful to His promises. 

He says He will be there, that He will help us deal with the difficult, the unexpected, the 

overwhelming. He will never allow sin, Satan nor the world to overcome His people; 

those who trust in Him for deliverance. 

In the uncertain, troubling and frightening times of life we can find shelter, comfort and 

hope in our God. Turn to Him, and not only will we be able to cope with things, we will 

see that we overcome them too by His grace. 

May He bless you and give you strength, courage and hope for each and every day. 

Pastor Bode 

Foothills Lutheran Church 

3104 - 34th Avenue NW 

Calgary, Alberta   T2L 2A3 

Phone: 403-284-1342 

www.foothillslutheran.com 

office@foothillslutheran.com 

 

David Bode, Pastor 

     flcpastor@foothillslutheran.com 

Eric Moffett, Associate Pastor 

     flcpastoreric@foothillslutheran.com 

Miriam Winstanley, Deaconess 

Children & Family Ministry 

     miriam@foothillslutheran.com 

Eldon Ohlinger, Pastor Emeritus 

 

Foothills Lutheran Christian Preschool 

Phone: 403-284-1360 

Betty Ann Chandler 

Preschool Principal/Teacher  

    school@foothillslutheran.com 

Website:      

www.preschool.foothillslutheran.com 
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TUESDAY LADIES BIBLE STUDY  

Will meet through the summer, but our times together will 

take a different format – perhaps a walk and a devotion, or 

a DVD and a devotion. Keep an eye on the bulletin and 

your emails for details!  

CHILDREN’S CHOIR 

Children’s choir has ended for the summer. 

The children were grateful for the oppor-

tunity to sing during worship in late May, and look for-

ward to resuming rehearsals in the fall. New members age 

4-10 are always welcome. Please watch for information as 

September approaches!   

SATURDAY KIDS BIBLE CLUB! 

Has also ended for the summer, but we look forward to 

resuming our monthly gatherings in September. Stay 

tuned! 

MARRIED COUPLES OF ALL AGES 

We want to encourage you in your life together! We’re 

still looking for feedback on the possibility of running 

either a marriage retreat (a few days away with other mar-

ried couples that includes devotional time, learning time, 

and time with your spouse), or a marriage course run over 

a few Saturdays here in Calgary. If either of these possi-

bilities would be of interest to you, please contact Deacon-

ess Miriam or either of the Pastors. 

VACATION BIBLE SCHOOL 2019! 

JOURNEY WITH JESUS: HE IS THE WAY HOME! 

Our summer Vacation Bible 

School runs the weeks of July 15-

19 and July 21-26. Thank you to 

everyone who has stepped forward 

to share their time and their gifts 

so that children, on their journey, will learn just how much 

God loves them, and how He has unfolded His plan to 

save them.   

We have over 80 children registered in each week, but 

there are still a few spaces (with the exception of the Kin-

dergarten class in week 2). We encourage you to invite 

children of friends and neighbours to come and Journey 

with Jesus! Please pray for our students and our volun-

teers, and contact Deaconess Miriam or Pastor Eric to dis-

cuss how you can help!   

SUNDAY SCHOOL 

Our last day before the start of summer break was on June 

16th. Following our opening, children and teachers gath-

ered in the Fireside Room for a servant event. Children 

worked to stuff “comfort dolls”, which were completed 

by ladies in attendance at the Lutheran Women’s Mis-

sionary League Canada (LWMLC) convention here in 

Calgary June 20-22. Ms. Jutta explained to the children 

that the dolls would be given to the Children’s Cottage, 

an organization that supports families in crisis by operat-

ing a crisis nursery, and providing education and other 

supports.   

We are in need of a team teacher for grade 3 as well as 

grades 4-5 this fall! As a team teacher you would work 

out a teaching schedule acceptable to you and your part-

ner, attend regular Sunday School meetings for Bible 

Study and training, and, above all, help your students to 

learn about Jesus, their Saviour. Contact Deaconess Miri-

am for more information!    

We give thanks to God for the teachers who, this past 

year, were faithful in bringing God’s Word to the children 

in their classes: Preschool – Jutta Colhoun and Lynn 

Morine; Grades 1-2 – Tobi Stene and Marilyn Harrison; 

Grade 3 – Brenda Bode and Deaconess Miriam; Grades 4

-5 – Patty O’Krafka; Helpers – Donna Poirier, and Joce-

lyn Cook.   

Although the children are on a break for the summer, 

adults are not!  Their Bible study time continues at 9:00 

am every Sunday morning. If you would like to attend 

Bible study, and have children, please contact Deaconess 

Miriam, and we’ll arrange a learning activity for your 

children during that time. 

Regular Sunday School classes resume 

Sunday, September 8th!  Watch your bul-

letins and e-mails for more information as 

we get closer to that date. 

MOMS & TOTS 

Summer brings a few changes to our schedule. On Thurs-

day, July 4th we will meet at a local splash park for some 

fun with the children. Moms and Tots alumni are wel-

come to join in!  Watch your e-mail or contact Deaconess 

Miriam for information about time and location. Our reg-

ular schedule will resume in September. 

 

Children & Family Ministry 
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Our closing concerts have just taken place and this is the 

first day I am without children in the classroom. Only 3 of 

our students were unable to attend the morning class’s 

closing and all our afternoon children were able to attend 

their closing. Totaling both events, there were 119 in at-

tendance. Thirteen Arch Books were presented to children 

eligible to return to preschool and 19 Children’s Bibles 

went home with those who will be attending kindergarten 

in the fall. The children sang some of their favorite songs 

from the second half of the year. The slide show with 

photos taken over the year in both classes was a highlight 

of both concerts. Ms. Amy did a wonderful job. Children 

and their families heard again about God’s great love for 

them through Jesus.   

June’s “good-bye” is softened by the knowledge that Ms. 

Amy and I will get to see some of our preschoolers again 

in July for VBS. Not only that, but we will be able to 

catch up a little with some of our alumni from previous 

years. During our last few preschool classes we talked 

about that even though we are going various places over 

the summer and various preschools and kindergartens in 

September, we would see each other again in heaven 

someday. This warms my heart as about half our students 

this year come from un-churched homes. We thank God 

for the opportunity to share Jesus with children and fami-

lies and commend them into His care.   

A Peek Into Our Preschool 

GROWING FAITH AT HOME 

Have you taken time to look at the coloured insert that 

is now in our bulletin every week? It’s entitled 

“Growing FAITH at Home”, and is for all of our 

households. Each week you are provided with a guide 

to Bible readings, some devotional thoughts, sugges-

tions for a creative response that you can do on your 

own or together as a family, and a short Bible verse to 

memorize through the week. Use a part of it, or all of 

it.   

If you are going to be away on vacation for a few 

weeks in a row, and want to take this resource with 

you, please let us know. We are happy to provide you 

with advance copies.   

We’re interested to know whether you are making use 

of this resource. Please let Deaconess Miriam or the 

Pastors know what you are finding most helpful. 

AUGUST MISSION OF THE MONTH 

FLC Benevolence Fund 

There are many times when our members have been in 

need of help and support. While our Board of Human 

Care Ministries has a budget to help with the needs of 

those who come to us, this fund is for the support of the 

members of FLC who may be at risk of being without 

their basic living needs. The fund is not a budgeted item, 

but is supported through the free-will offerings of our 

members. You can support this effort with your gift, 

simply designate “Benevolence Fund”  on your envelope. 

PRESCHOOL REGISTRATION FOR FALL CLASSES 

Foothills Lutheran Christian Preschool is a licensed, non-

profit, half-day program for 3 and 4 year-olds that facili-

tates the development of whole child in a caring Christian 

environment. Children have fun with friends, laugh and 

learn, pray and play, enquire and engage as they are nur-

tured in their cognitive, physical, creative, spiritual, so-

cial, and emotional development by experienced staff. 

Both our teacher and teaching assistant are members of 

FLC, have first aid training, and are government certi-

fied. We offer services for early intervention for children 

with special needs on site including a free speech screen-

ing for all our 4 year olds in September and are approved 

to accept children eligible for the stay-at-home parent 

government subsidy.   

Registration for the fall is ongoing. Forms are available at 

www.preschool.foothillslutheran.com or on the table out-

side our classroom on the walkout level.  Phone or email 

to schedule a visit.  I would be away for a bit at the begin-

ning of July, but I will be here for VBS and I would be 

very happy to speak with you.   

Betty Ann Chandler 

Principal/Teacher 

Family Time In Christ 

http://www.preschool.foothillslutheran.com
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Board of Fellowship 

CONTINUING EVENTS  

Coffee Teams   

Thank you to the wonderful teams that pro-

vide fellowship after service on Sunday 

mornings.  

Team 1 Mark Kihn, Art Hanger, Kim Harvey, Alice 

Churney, Ron & Diane Voss and Liane Voss-

Roper 

Team 2  Anni & Brad Adams, Elfrieda Stewart, Jan  

 Geggie, Marilyn Harrison and Kathy Hilland 

Team 3  Elise Glans, Vi & Otto Dusterhoft and Anne 

Marie Kothari 

Team 4  Pat & Lorne, Kristy & Kellen Rosenau and  

 Lucy Oberhammer 

Team 5  Tracy & Tim Roth and John & Diane Voss  

Team 6  Belinda & Dave Perrin, Herb & Jane Gurski and 

Brenda Bode  

Team 7  Ingrid Kubke and Robert Kubke 

Team 8  Shirley & Carl Berdahl, Ellen Wagner and 

Cheryl Lemke 

Team 9  Heather Sommers, Warren Kee, Merv and  

 Kareen Borgeson 

Team 10 Carol & Lloyd Sandau, Bob & Elsie Will and 

PAST EVENTS 

Hot Dog Indoor Picnic - Sunday, June 9th 

The Hot Dog Indoor Picnic was a great 

success with plenty of potato salad to 

choose from. Ten dozen hotdogs were gob-

bled up by young and young at heart.  

Father’s Day - Sunday, June 16th 

Chocolate cigars were handed out to the fathers in the 

congregation. Yeah for DAD! 

UPCOMING EVENTS 

Stampede Breakfast, July 14th  

Join us for the 18th year of the Foothills Stam-

pede Breakfast. Our Stampede Breakfast is a 

wonderful opportunity to invite friends and 

family from far and near. We enjoy a great 

breakfast together, visit with one another, and 

celebrate the word of God outside.  

President: Tim Roth  

Vice President: Lorne Rosenau   

Treasurer: vacant  

Directors / Board Chairs: 

   Education: Co-chairs Kayla Moffett and  

                      Tobi Stene   

   Evangelism: Mark Kihn  

   Fellowship: Heather Sommers 

   Stewardship: Dale Dusterhoft 

   Church Properties: Rick Bennetts  

   Human Care Ministries: vacant  

Board of Elders:   

 Gary Anderson 

 Colin Bablitz 

 Thomas Benz 

 Darcy Drysdale 

 Hans Dueck 

 Robert Heumann 

 Phil Lemke 

 Goodluck Nwaerondu 

We are still in need of a Treasurer and Board chair for the Board of Human Care Ministries.  

Please contact Tim Roth if you are willing to serve in this capacity.  

Parish Planning Council 

Effective July 1, 2019 

Do you have any suggestions, questions or concerns? 

Contact Heather Sommers at (403) 829-2366.                      
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ABC District Corporation & the “Winding Down” of the   

Affairs of the Former ABC District—Lutheran Church Canada 

Over the last few months the PPC and the Elders have 

been deliberating over the implications of a letter from 

Rev. Kubke regarding an entity called ABC District 

Corporation. ABC District Corporation is the remaining 

entity from the former ABC District of Lutheran 

Church Canada. Its function is to “wind down” the af-

fairs of the former ABC District. Look at the May/June 

edition of the Foot Print for Rev. Kubke’s initial letter 

explaining ABC District Corporation and the bylaws 

which are to govern the Corporation. This letter and the 

bylaws of ABC District Corporation leave us open to 

paying out additional funds “as needed” for the 

“winding down of ABC District affairs. 

It is possible for Foothills congregation to opt out of the 

ABC District Corporation. The PPC and Elders are 

concerned that we may be called upon for additional 

monies that ABC District Corporation may require 

down the road for legal representation of former ABC 

District officers who were involved in the Church Ex-

tension Fund debacle.  

After some deliberation as to the implications of this 

letter and the bylaws, PPC asked me to draft a letter to 

Rev. Kubke stating our questions and concerns arising 

from his letter. I am including the contents of that letter 

and I am also including Rev. Kubke’s reply. 

* * * 

 Rev. Kubke, 

 My name is Tim Roth and I am serving as president of 

the Foothills Lutheran – Calgary congregation. Our 

congregation has been studying your letter from March 

5, 2019, where you explained the function of the ABC 

District Corporation in  “winding up” the affairs of the 

ABC District of LCC. 

 I have been asked to address some concerns to you on 

behalf of our congregation: 

• Could you provide us with a summary of the assets / 

funds currently available and under the control of 

the new ABC District Board for continuing opera-

tions. 

• Has a budget for 2019 been prepared for revenue 

and expenditures?  If yes, please provide a copy. 

• We would like to receive a quarterly summary of 

financial status (i.e. starting with Jan-March 2019), 

as well as an audited set of financial statements after 

each year-end. 

Certain members are concerned that the congregations 

that remain with ABC District Corp. might be on the 

hook to pay for legal fees for former officers of the old 

ABC District of LCC. “ Member congregations may be 

requested to make voluntary payments to offset costs 

incurred by the Corporation as it winds up its opera-

tions, as referenced in paragraph 5 of these by-laws.” 

Could you speak to that concern? 

 I realize that you are serving the church in a voluntary 

role and I appreciate the difficulties that your role fac-

es. Certainly I will keep you and the other volunteers of 

ABC District Corp. in my prayers. 

Sincerely yours, 

Tim Roth 

President of Foothills Lutheran Church – Calgary, AB 

 

* * * 

Rev. Kubke wrote this reply: 

Tim,  

Thank you for your questions. 

The financial statements and budget will not be availa-

ble until the CCAA arrangement comes to an end.   Un-

til that point, we are still under the supervision of the 

Monitor, who has not allowed us to communicate such 

information because it is under their own control. The 

sale of the final property (the one your own congrega-

tion passed on to the District) has finally been approved 

and the Monitor is preparing for the  distribution of the 

proceeds. Once that is complete, the CEF accounts will 

be zeroed out and we'll be free to operate as a "normal' 

organization. At that point, we will most certainly make 

our financials available as we are able. 

To this point in time, the CCAA arrangement and the 

reporting to the Monitor has meant that audited state-

ments are not necessary, or advised, because such an 

audit would have to include the entire CEF period, 

Cont’d on Page 6 
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ABC District Corporation & the “Winding Down” of the   

Affairs of the Former ABC District—Lutheran Church Canada Cont’d 

would have to be done professionally,  and would be 

prohibitively expensive. Once the CEF is zeroed out, 

however, we'll be able to provide statements that meet 

the auditing requirements laid out in the District Con-

stitution and Bylaws, similar to how a congregation 

typically audits its statements.  

There are many questions still to be answered when it 

comes to legal fees pertaining to issues from the CEF 

era. Since these questions are legal questions, we may 

not comment about them as long as our situation is be-

fore the courts. The fear that you express is a common 

fear, and I've been told that the best I can do to speak to 

that is to encourage congregations to seek their own 

legal counsel. 

As to the voluntary payment bylaw, this is in reference 

to the fact that. at that time they were written, we had 

no idea at all what would be in the District accounts 

when we regain full control of them, at least in practical 

governance terms. Even now, we won't know what we 

actually have until the CCAA is closed out. The wind-

ing down expenses we are referring to relate to the 

costs incurred in launching a private members bill to 

the Alberta Legislature to vote ABC District out of ex-

istence when the time is right. This will mostly consist 

of legal fees for the necessary legal counsel. Before 

that, there are ongoing costs just to exist. These include 

staff costs (which will be very low once the CEF com-

mitments are done), rental of office space, telephone, 

internet, and similar expenses. The duration of that de-

pends on how long it takes to deal with the Representa-

tive Action. We may not close down until that is re-

solved, but we must keep records and remain in opera-

tion until then.  Finally, we are trying to keep our CRA 

charity status so that we can work smoothly with other 

charities (like Synod auxiliaries). We must also exist to 

process bequests from estates that did not change the 

name of the beneficiary to LCC, and pass them on to 

the Synod. This means that we must continue to func-

tion as a charity, and keep many District operations 

intact. 

Incidentally, we included that particular funding bylaw 

for the sake of transparency. Any organization has the 

right to approach its members for funding at any time, 

whether or not there is a bylaw stating it. That is also 

true in regard to our bylaw clarifying an exit proce-

dure. Any member of any organization has the right to 

resign, whether or not it is spelled out in a bylaw. We 

thought that it would help to build trust to make sure 

that members knew their options and had some  direc-

tion as to how to follow through on any decisions they 

make in that regard. 

Indeed, that is the entire reason why we presented the 

new bylaws in the first place. With those approved by-

laws, the member congregations and church workers 

have a clear idea of what to expect of us, and we, as the 

Caretaker Board, can be held accountable quite specifi-

cally as we do the work of Convention on your behalf 

between conventions. The original bylaws of the Dis-

trict before we made those changes  had a clause saying 

that any bylaw that cannot be met does not need to be 

met. If Convention had not passed the new bylaws, we 

would have had the freedom to do whatever we thought 

was right as long as it was within the general mandate 

of furthering religion. This would have made our work 

very complicated, and it would have been unfair to ask 

three volunteers to carry that burden on our own. 

 There are so many unknowns still before us that there 

is a good chance that some major, unexpected develop-

ment will appear. The reason to continue as members of 

the District is so that congregations and church workers 

can make important decisions in a future Convention if 

needed, thus keeping the District under their control 

instead of giving their power over to three volunteers 

on the Caretaker Board. The District has always been 

structured like a congregation, with it's Board having its 

closest analogy in a typical Church Council. Giving 

up  District membership is like giving up a place in the 

Voter's Assembly and letting someone else look after 

the difficult things. Remaining in District is a statement 

of willingness to continue to work things out together 

until the problems that we share as members of Con-

vention are resolved.      

I hope that these responses prove helpful to you.   

 Pastor Kubke 
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The Elders have continued to work on preparation of the 

Legal and Tax submission documents (see also the April 

2019 Foot Print for further details) regarding the Un-

winding of the Loving Saviour Mission project (and Mt 

Calvary fund) that are planned to be submitted to an ap-

propriate professional provider with the expectation of 

receiving the legal and tax advice FLC requires in iden-

tifying and lifting restrictions on affected funds. The 

valuations of the respective 2018 year end Designated 

Fund have now been finalized and will be included. 

Once this draft is complete, it will be submitted to the 

PPC for further review and upon it’s approval, is target-

ed to be presented to the voters in the fall. 

The Elders continue to make contact and/or visitations 

with FLC membership families as has been assigned to 

each. Feedback received through this contact is being 

forwarded to church office for either spiritual and/or 

administrative concerns. 

The Elders discussed potential changes to the timing of 

First Communion practice for upcoming confirmands 

under special circumstances but have decided not to 

make any changes at this time. 

In light of FLC’s recent trend of overall declining finan-

cial receipts and pre-school registration numbers, the 

Elders have recognized the need to review causes of 

these trends and investigate possible ways to reverse. 

The Elders have recognized the need to review the 

church membership figures as overall numbers seem 

high and many listed family units appear to be inactive. 

As higher than reasonable roster numbers have the po-

tential lead to a disproportionate and unfavourable 

weighting of shared costs within the synod and west 

region, the Elders would like to make this a focus point 

for next year through further investigation and a wider 

scope of member contact with the intention of bringing 

the numbers closer in line with actual. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Warren Kee – Chairman of the Board of Elders 

Elders Report 

LWMLC 

LWMLC ABC DISTRICT CONVENTION 

The South Alberta Zone hosted the 

LWMLC ABC District Convention at the 

Coast Plaza Hotel & Conference Centre in 

Calgary, June 20—22.  

 Our theme was from Philippians 2: 1 – 4: “If you have 

any encouragement from being united with Christ, if 

any comfort from His love, if any fellowship with the 

Spirit, if any tenderness and compassion, then make my 

joy complete by being like-minded, having the same 

love, being one in spirit and purpose. Do nothing out of 

selfish ambition or vain conceit, but in humility consid-

er others better than yourselves. Each of you should 

look not only to your own interests, but also to the inter-

ests of others.” 

We had a wonderful weekend focused on this Bible 

verse as we gathered together for worship, Bible Stud-

ies, servant events, and inspirational speakers. Thanks 

to all of you who supported us in your prayers and do-

nations. You are all part of your Community of Believ-

ers! 

For more information about our convention, check out 

our bulletin board by the entrance to the kitchen.  

Respectfully submitted, 

Cheryl Lemke 

 “Winding Down” Cont’d 

At the June Voter’s Meeting a motion was made to 

remove Foothills Lutheran Church from ABC District 

Corporation.  The motion was tabled to come up again 

at the September Voter’s Meeting. We are not leaving 

Lutheran Church Canada or the Alberta British Co-

lumbia Region of LCC by this motion.   I ask you to 

prayerfully consider this dilemma. You may wish to 

speak to myself, Lorne Rosenau, Terry Naven, Phil 

Lemke or Brian Kehler with your questions in hopes 

that a better understanding of our dilemma is reached. 

In His service, 

Tim Roth 

President of Foothills Lutheran Church – Calgary, AB 
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For several weeks, we offered you an opportunity to say what you would like to hear in a sermon, as we seek 
to apply the wonderful, powerful, living Word of God to the questions of our lives. We had some interesting 
responses, and appreciate your thoughtfulness. 
 
As we hear that Word applied to our questions, may we be encouraged again in the fact that the Word of the 
Lord is the “one thing needful”, the very source of our hope, our life and our strength for each day. 
 
The following is the schedule for this series, including the request that was made and the text and theme that 
will be the basis of that sermon.  

Summer Sermon Series 

We try to match the topics with the lessons for the day–something very hard to do this year. That may mean your request 

is being addressed while you are on holidays, and we apologize. You can get the text of the sermons from the website: 

www.foothillslutheran.com  

As we look to God’s Word, may it bring blessings to use and encourage us for all we do in His name! 

Requested Theme Text and Theme Date 

Fruit of the Spirit The Fruit in the Middle - Galatians 
5:13-25 

June 30, 2019 

Modern Day Miracles The Wonder of God’s Works - 
Matthew 14:13-21 

July 7, 2019 

Friendship Sunday 
 

 July 14, 2019 

Why is Song of Songs in the Bible? Isn’t it a little suggestive 
for the church? Does it ever get included in the lectionary? 

The Power of Love - Song of 
Songs 8:6-7 

July 21, 2019 

What does it mean to be baptized into Jesus’ death in Romans 
6:3-4 

And You are There! -  
Romans 6:3-4 

July 28, 2019 

Guest - Adam Chandler  Aug. 4, 2019 

What happens to the soul until the resurrection? What will I 
look like when they are reunited? 

Your “Best You” - 1 Corinthians 
15:35-49 

Aug. 11, 2019 

Speaking in Tongues Gifted for His Glory—1 Corinthi-
ans 12:7-11 

Aug. 18, 2019 

The Second Death The Two Sides of the Coin - Reve-
lation 20:6 

Aug. 25, 2019 

The Priest is not an angel sent from heaven. He is a man chosen from among men, a member of the Church, a Chris-

tian. 

Remaining man and Christian, he begins to speak to you the Word of God. 

This Word is not His own. No, he comes to you because God has told him to proclaim God's Word. 

Perhaps he has not entirely understood it himself. Perhaps he adulterates it. But he believes, and despite his fears he 

knows that he must communicate God's Word to you. 

For must not some one of us say something about God, about eternal life, about the majesty of grace in our sancti-

fied being; must not some one of us speak of sin, the judgement and mercy of God? 

So my dear friends, pray for him, carry him so that he might be able to sustain others by bringing to them the mys-

tery of God's love revealed in Christ Jesus.                 Karl Rahner 
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Upcoming Youth Events  

Youth group, or LYF (Lutheran Youth at Foothills), is 

for youth in grades 7 to 12, and usually meets every 

other Friday from 7 to 10 pm. Bring your friends!  

We also meet every Sunday during the school year at 9 

am for Bible study in the youth room (except for long 

weekends).  

The youth leaders are Pastor Eric and Kayla, and Tre-

vor and Michelle Heumann, with help from Deaconess 

Miriam. Talk to any of us if you have questions!  

Stay connected with youth news by joining the youth 

Snapchat (talk to Kayla or Michelle to join), giving 

Pastor Eric your email address, or joining the Facebook 

group!  

www.facebook.com/groups/foothillslutheranyouth/  

New for fall 2019! We’re launching a youth group 

waiver and registration form, which will help us have 

emergency contact info and other important info easily 

accessible. In August, parents will get an email from 

Pastor Eric with the forms attached, and they’ll be 

available on the youth bulletin board.  

Beach Day in Chestermere! On Saturday, July 20, 

we’ll meet at the church at 10:30 am and head out to 

Chestermere for the day. Bring money for lunch and 

snacks, sunscreen and a water bottle, and a bathing suit 

and towel. We’ll be back at the church about 4:30.  

Slo-pitch tournament: August 9-11 in Golden BC. 

This is our Annual regional Ball tourney. If you’re in-

terested in playing, scorekeeping, or just coming to 

watch we’d love to have you there. We’ve had some 

great youth players recently (don’t tell them I said that, 

it’ll go to their heads) and I know that there are some of 

you that want to come play! It’s a lot of fun, good scen-

ery and you get to play slo-pitch for a weekend. Ask 

Pastor Eric for details. 

September events: Sunday morning youth Bible study 

will start back up on September 8, and the first youth 

event of the year is September 13. Also watch for news 

about a road trip one Friday/Saturday, probably on the 

weekend of the 20th.  

Youth retreats: Save the date for the fall youth retreat 

from November 1-3. Pastor Mike Kuhn will be our 

speaker this year! Also save July 2-5, 2020, for the IM-

PACT Youth Gathering in southern BC!  

LYF in Christ (Youth) 

Scavenger Hunt 

Thanks to everyone who attended the fourth annual pho-

to scavenger hunt! Twelve people split into three teams 

to hunt for locations and items worth different amounts 

of points. The team with the most points has the 

(questionable) honour of keeping the trophy lamp, 

signed by the previous winning teams, until next year’s 

scavenger hunt. Watch for the fifth annual scavenger 

hunt in spring 2020!  

 

Scavenger Hunt 2019 

Wrapping up the Christian Education year with  

youth vs confirmands trivia   

Games at the church  

https://www.facebook.com/groups/foothillslutheranyouth/
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SUNDAY, JULY 14, 2019 

8:00 am to 10:00 am 

MANY joyful notes from the 

choir!  What an exciting season 

we’ve had, singing our way through 

our Lord’s passion and resurrection – HALLELUJAH!!  

June 10th was the last Sunday for the choir for this sea-

son, and we look forward to seeing everyone back again, 

as well as NEW voices!!  Thank you to everyone for your 

encouragement and kind words for the choir – it truly is a 

blessing for this fellowship.  Do you have a favourite 

song that the choir has sung in the past and want to hear 

it again?  Send me a note!  Watch Sunday bulletins in 

August for more information about when our first 

Wednesday practice will be in the fall.   For more info, 

please contact Christine Heumann. 

 

Operation Christmas Child 
 

Let it snow! Let it snow! Let it snow! Sorry, I couldn’t 

help myself but Christmas and Operation Christmas 

Child are just a few scant months away. The summer is 

an excellent time to pick up some items for your gift box,  

such as summer clothes, toys and school supplies. Have 

yourself a merry little summer. Contact Elke Bittmann at 

403-295-0271 for more information. 

The Silver Saints ended the current season by being host-

ed by Carol and Lloyd Sandau at their home west of the 

city. Although the weather did not look promising, it re-

mained sunny, but cool until we were getting ready to 

return to our homes when some rain fell putting an end to 

a Bocce game. We held our picnic both out on the deck 

and indoors. Thanks to our Heavenly Father for blessing 

us with a good day! Thank you, Lloyd and Carol for your 

hospitality once again.  

 

We thank everyone whose presentations were very inter-

esting, informative and enjoyable during this past year. It 

has been a very good year for us with lots of participation 

and interest. We welcome you to join us and if you have 

an interesting topic you would like to share with us, we’d 

love to hear from you! 

 

We have begun plans for this fall. Information, such as 

events, dates, etc., will be placed in the Foot Print, week-

ly bulletins and on the information board near the Fellow-

ship Hall. Our first meeting will be in September. Have a 

restful and fun summer! May God continue to bless us 

and give us His peace! 

 

Helen Duholke 

FLC Choir Silver Saints 

Annual Wind-up  

June 19, 2019 
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Noteworthy 

AS YOU TRAVEL THIS SUMMER we encourage you 

to attend a Lutheran church wherever you happen to be 

and ask that you bring back the bulletin from that 

church. Place the bulletin in the office mailbox and we 

will track that location on a wall-sized map of North 

America. The map is posted on the bulletin board out-

side of the library under the heading “This is My Fa-

ther’s World”. 

 

DISTRICT SOFTBALL: The District Softball Tourna-

ment is happening in Golden, BC on August 9 to 11. We 

have registered a team for the tournament, and would 

love to have you come out and play with us! Or if you 

just want a beautiful weekend in the mountains and take 

in some ball that is great too! Please contact Pastor Eric 

if you are interested as we will be starting our practices 

soon! And if you can't make the tournament but would 

love to join our practices to play some ball please also 

let Pastor Eric know!  

 

NEEDED: TREASURER AND BOARD CHAIR FOR 

HUMAN CARE MINISTRIES. We are looking for 

someone who is willing to fill these vacancies.  Please 

contact Tim Roth if interested. 

 

OUR NEXT VOTERS’ MEETING is scheduled for 

September 15th. Please mark it on your calendar and 

plan to attend. 

 

SUMMER OFFICE HOURS: Please make sure to 

phone the office prior to coming by the church to ensure 

that someone will be here to let you in. Pastor Bode, 

Pastor Eric and Deaconess Miriam are out of the office 

at various times as their work requires (and hopefully 

will take some well-deserved time off, too). 

 

THE NEW ORGAN IS TAKING SHAPE! We’ve seen 

some pictures of our organ being built 

(yes, they are all custom made!) and we 

are excited that it should arrive after VBS.  

While much of the cost will come from a 

bequest, you can help support this effort with your gifts. 

Simply mark them, “Organ”. Praise be to God for the 

wonderful gift of music, and for the ability to praise 

Him in song. (and thanks be to God for our organists!) 

 

Library Notes 

What better time than summer to 

explore what our church library has 

to offer you – and perhaps to find 

out what you can offer to it as well!   

 

We have books and resources on everything from serious 

Bible study to children's DVDs, and much in between.  

Some of these items have been in our library and well-

used for many years, while others are brand-new and are 

being added weekly to our shelves.   

 

This summer, we'll be adding many new books, starting 

with over 100 children's Bible story books (many of them 

from the popular Arch series), and about 50 other books 

in the general category of Christian fiction. We'll be sim-

plifying some of the shelf numbering system and adding 

category labels to many of the shelves and books to make 

them easier to locate and use. 

 

If you'd like to give a hand in preparing these resources 

for library use, drop in before or after church and see 

how and when you could help.   

 

And of course “browsers” are ALWAYS welcome to 

check out what's new, to ask for reading or research sug-

gestions, or just to have a look at a shelf or even a maga-

zine that you might have overlooked in the past. 

 

If you're not sure how to find the library, just ask one of 

the greeters or ushers and they'll be pleased to show you 

the way – just along the upper hallway past the offices 

and the fellowship room to the last door on the left before 

the west exit doors.   

 

Many Joyful Notes from the Choir 
 

What an exciting season we’ve had!  

HALLELUJAH!!  As we break for 

the summer, we hope you have a safe and blessed, warm 

time.  Please consider joining us in early September as 

we start our journey to Christmas.  Watch for more infor-

mation in August about our first practice.  If you would 

like more information about joining us, please contact me 

at christineheumanncgy@gmail.com. 
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